   An Audit / Workshop Meeting

Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 14th day of May 2008
Roll Call:                         Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                         George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                         Derek N. Benedict, Councilman 

     Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



                 Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 



Also Present:                  Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh                

                                         James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                         Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                         Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL


The results of the Roll Call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE


The Pledge was led by Ronald Hughes of Middlehope.
3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR, AND DELETIONS FROM, TONIGHT’S AGENDA


New 11C.  Discussion of Undertaking in Connection with Highway Work Permits

                              with New York State Department of Transportation

New 12.    CENTRAL HUDSON: Discussion of Proposed Rate Increases


New 13.    COMPUTERS:  



      A.  Purchase of Overhead Projector

                              B.  Purchase of Anti-Virus Program
4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the audit in the amount of $322,975.38. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – abstain; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 1 abstain; 0 absent.

5.
PRESENTATION:  Proposed Land Donation for Parkland

Howard Finkelstein, Esq. of the Town of Newburgh appeared before the Board and was accompanied by Ronald Hughes a ZBA member. Mr. Finkelstein wants to donate nine acres of land located near the intersection of Carter Avenue and Route 9W in Middlehope.  Mr. Finkelstein said he would like the park named the Diane and Faye Finkelstein Children’s Park. In addition to the nine acres he is prepared to donate $20,000.00 for the purchase of playground equipment, if more is needed he is willing to consider the amount needed. Mr. Finkelstein has talked to his three sons and they suggested in addition he set up a trust of $5,000.00 a year for a minimum of five years that would go towards the maintenance of the park.  

The Board thanked Mr. Finkelstein for the donation offer. 

Supervisor Booth asked Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, if there have been any environmental studies done on this property. 

Mr. Hughes said there is some water on the property toward the top of the hill that is distributed into a drain basin. It is his belief that with cooperation from the Town the water can be managed. Over the years, parts of the property has had fill dumped on it. 
Mark Taylor said that he does remember that the Town Board did consider this property back in the early 90’s. An environmental audit was performed, and it is his belief there was a recommendation for a Phase 2 environmental study that was never performed. 
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Mr. Finkelstein said the phase 2 study was never done because the Town Council at that time wanted him to pay for the study and he felt insulted. He also said at that time he was not offering to pay for the playground equipment. 

Mr. Taylor said he recommends a first stage environmental audit be performed again and it is likely that the Town will have to incur the cost for a Phase 2 audit. This cost could be substantial. Proceeding with this very generous donation will cost the Town some substantial expenditure.   

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Taylor if this would come under park lands. 

Mr. Taylor said he believed it would. 

Councilwoman Greene asked Town Clerk Zarutiskie if he would see if he could locate the original Phase l study that was done.  

Councilman Benedict asked Mr. Finkelstein if he envisioned the park a certain way.

Mr. Finkelstein said he would leave that up to the Town. His only request is that the park be named the Diane & Faye Finkelstein Children’s Park, after his wife and mother.  

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Finkelstein if he has a specific age group in mind.

Mr. Finkelstein said whatever age group the Town recommends. 

All of the Board Members thanked Mr. Hughes and Mr. Finkelstein for coming and making this presentation. 

6.
LOCAL LAW:  Zoning Amendment in B Zone for Veterinary Offices

Both Dr. James Fischer and Marcia Jacobowitz, from the law firm of Jacobowitz and Paz Esqs., came before the Board. 

Supervisor Booth said a Public Hearing was held on April 21, 2008 at 7:00 p.m for the rezoning of this property and there were no adverse comments on the zoning change made by the public. The Town Board had a question on how much of the property bordering  Fletcher Drive would be rezoned. The original rezoning encompassed all of the property owned by Mr. Perez. The revised version is as per the attached map.
Ms. Jacobowitz said Dr. Fischer meet with Mr. Michael Perez for his input on where the line should be for the land to be zoned B. They decided the line should go where the stone wall is on the property. She asked the Board if that was acceptable to them. 
Councilman Woolsey said he wanted to look at the property again and focus on the Fletcher Road area. He said he will do this within the next two weeks. 

Supervisor Booth said before the Public Hearing was held the Town did mail letters to all of the property owners in the area and no one responded.

Councilman Piaquadio said due to the change another Public Hearing has to be held and he would like another letter sent to the surrounding property owners inviting them to attend the Public Hearing. 

Supervisor Booth said they will send letters to the residents along Fletcher Road with a map highlighting the change. 

Mark Taylor said since the property is being divided for this zoning change a description will have to be inserted into the Local Law.
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Supervisor Booth said the Board will sit down and come up a description of what would be acceptable and then give it to Dr. Fischer so he can have it drawn up.

Ms. Jacobowitz said when the description is done they will send it to Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Taylor said as soon as they receive the description they will prepare the Local Law and schedule the Public Hearing. He asked to have this put on the agenda for May 28th  to discuss everyone’s findings.
7.
REZONING for Lands of J & P Ventures LLC,  Chestnut Lane and Route 32

Mark Taylor said this was discussed at the work session of April 30th. There were two concerns raised by the Board. The first was if the applicant was still amenable to the conservation easement on the northern area of the property that restricts future development. The second concern was the height of the proposed building that was to be constructed. Mr. Taylor asked Mr. Raab to submit information that would address these concerns. The Board also discussed allowing this use throughout the B zone. Mr. Taylor said there are 3 measures the Board could consider. One would be a size restriction, the second would be to have access to a state highway because most of the B zone is along a state highway, and the third would be an overlay district for this particular use and would encompass this property. If the Board decides to approve this project it is his recommendation they consult with Saccardi & Schiff  to determine if the $3,500.00 that was submitted by the applicant is sufficient.

The Board members discussed the height of the building and they had concerns that a 3 story building is not suitable for that location because of it being next to a residential area.
Town Clerk Zarutskie said there is a high power line that runs through the middle of the property and asked how this situation going to be handled. 
Mr. Taylor was going to advise Mr. Raab that the Board will only consider this proposal if the building is limited to 2 stories and ask what their intention is for the existing high tension wires.  

8.
ZONING:   Amending Accessory Apartment Local Law

Mr. Taylor said the Board authorized the circulation of this Local Law to the Orange County Planning Department, the Zoning Board, and the Planning Board. The Orange County Planning Department responded that it is a matter of local determination. The Planning Board had no comments and the ZBA did not respond.

 It was the consensus of the Board to schedule a Public Hearing. 
Mr. Taylor said he would prepare a Resolution to schedule a Public Hearing for the Board to act on at the Board Meeting scheduled for the May 19th.
9.
SEWER:

A.
Outside User Request:  144 Route 300 – Lands of Little Brick House Properties  

Michael Pomarico, from Pomarico Builders, and Craig Marti, from Stantec Consulting Services Inc., are in front of the Board to ask for an outside user agreement for the proposed development of  the property located at 144 Route 300 for a two story commercial structure consisting of office and retail space that will total 11,922 square feet. An outside user agreement is necessary to allow the discharge of sanitary sewage to the municipal collection system for treatment at the City of Newburgh treatment plant. The projected volume of sewer flow from the developed site is estimated to be 1,200 gallons per day. They are asking that the outside user agreement be finalized in conjunction with the Planning Board review of the final sizing and configuration of the lot. 
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James Osborne said the Lynn Warren building, which is located next to this property, was granted an outside user agreement many years ago and Route 300 Realty, which is located adjacent to the 144 parcel, was also granted an outside user agreement. He said the last manhole is in front of Tots ‘N’ Us. 

Mr. Marti, said the old DOT records show there should be a lateral pipe that they can hook into. The drawings are not clear or concise. He has talked to Mr. Warren and asked if they could work something out if they can not find their lateral pipe.
Councilman Benedict asked Mr. Marti where their catch basin was on the post development plan.

Mr. Marti said it is located approximately 50 to 60 feet from the back property line similar to what Lynn Warren has.  

Councilman Benedict and Mr. Osborne agreed that there was an issue with the Warren catch basin. 

Mr. Osborne said the discharge point, even with the measures they take in recreating the sheet flow, will create problems with the intervening houses between the back of this project and the houses on Shady Lane. This condition also exists with Lynn Warren’s property. He said when you take 250 feet of sheet flow and concentrate it into 50 feet of level spreader flow it ends up being more concentrated than when it started out. The part of Shady Lane that is a private road does not have adequate drainage off the cul-de-sac section. Mr. Osborne discussed with Mr. Marti the possibility of coming down the 50 foot right-of -way on Shady Lane and then back to Quassaick Creek.
Mr. Marti agreed to the possibility but wanted to look into cost sharing. 

Mr. Osborne said that he and Supervisor Booth would like to meet with Mr. Marti and Mr. Pomarico in the field to discus what is needed.

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Osborne to figure out what the outside user fee would be and then bring this item back to another Audit Meeting. 

Mark Taylor asked Mr. Marti where they are with the SEQR process. 

Mr. Marti said the Planning Board has declared their intent to Lead Agency and they have circulated that intent. The project is ready to go back to the Planning Board.
Mr. Taylor said the Town Board could do a SEQR or a letter for this project. He said when the outside agreement is issued there will be a time limit of three years upon completion of the project. 

Mr. Osborne said he would be willing to write a letter to the Planning Board stating the Town Board is contemplating allowing the sewer connection and they could complete SEQR on that basis. The Town Board would give outside user status at the time that the SEQR determination and declaration was done. 

Councilwoman Greene asked Mr. Osborne what the status was for an outside user agreement with the nursery school that is located across the street from this project. 
Mr. Osborne said they are still considering whether or not they want the sewer connection due to the fees. 
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B. Outside User Request: 7 Fletcher Drive 

Michael Aiello, consulting engineer for the lands of the Mercado project, came before the Board. 
Mr. Osborne said this is the third house up from Route 17K and the fourth lot. The reason for this request is a failing septic system. Mr. Aiello has looked at the soil and has been contracted by the Mercado’s to design an approvable septic system for this lot. Due to the poor soil conditions and the high ground water on the property they will need a mounded septic system with an estimated cost of $50,000.00. They are concerned that this design will not meet the separation distances needed for the wells behind the property on Willow Street. If the separation distances are not met, an aeration system will be needed and Mr. Mercado will have to offer a UV system to the surrounding property owners. Mr. Aiello talked to Mr. Osborne about permission to hook up to the sewer on Route 17K.  The issue is whether to run their private force main in Fletcher Drive and have the Mercado’s own and operate the main as a private sewer lateral until the Town installs a sewer system in this area. The other alternative is to have the homeowner build a two inch force main to Town standards. This would allow the home next to the property to potentially connect to the force main.  Once multiple people hook up to the force main the Town would be responsible for the operation and maintenance of the force main. Mr. Osborne said the Mercado’s have an order to remedy and he has to show that he is working toward a viable solution to the sanitary sewer disposal problem. It is his recommendation that the Town allow them to build a force main to provide a potential connection for the next house going towards Route 17K.
Mark Taylor’s legal concern is that this is a situation of a facility that is distributing to a house outside the district and there is a potential to distribute to other houses outside the district. How does the Town justify becoming a sewer district facility without an extension.  
Supervisor Booth asked if, due to the fact that this is an emergency could the Town extend the sewer district without going through the whole process. 

Mark Taylor said the issue is when the Town takes over a pipe which is not within the sewer district.  
Mr. Osborne said the Town could say to the homeowner that he has to make an offer of dedication, to be acted on at the Town’s discretion. The Town is potentiality granting outside user status to Sunny Side Development and is going to accept ownership of that pipe line, even though it does not service an existing part of the district. It will allow the Town to extend the district in the future. He said that these properties could be rolled into the Sunny Side District. Mr. Osborne said that Supervisor Booth, Mark Taylor and he will talk tomorrow and that he will call Mr. Aiello early next week.  
10.
HIGHWAY:  


A.
Laborer Position Posting

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated May 8, 2008, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to post for three Laborer positions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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B.
Additional Stop Sign

Supervisor Booth said Darrell Benedict submitted a memo dated April 9, 2008 for a stop sign at the corner of Adams Road and Gardnertown Road. 

It was the consensus of the Board to refer this matter to the Traffic Advisory Board. 

Councilman Woolsey asked the Board to consider only allowing a right hand turn where   Sparrow Road meets Route 300. 
C.
Temporary Weight Limit:  Old South Plank Road

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to schedule a Public Hearing, with a date to be determined, for a 3 ton weight limit and no thru truck traffic on the Old South Plank Road culvert. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
DISCUSSION: Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, submitted a request dated April 9, 2009, for a 3 ton weight limit & no thru truck traffic on the deteriorating Old South Plank Road culvert due to its deteriorating condition.  
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

11.
ENGINEERING: 


A.
Chadwick Lake Filter Plant Boiler Replacement

Mr. Osborne said the Town Board authorized an asbestos survey for the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant boiler. Unfortunately there was more asbestos than was expected. The piping contains 50 elbows that contain asbestos, and the boiler itself contains rope gaskets and gasket compound between the boiler sections that also contain asbestos. This will require an asbestos removal and an asbestos abatement requirement. When the Town originally solicited proposals for this work this asbestos was not on the list. Mr. Osborne is asking the Board’s permission to go back to the engineer and asked for a revised proposal to include this work and give the Town a cost estimate for the replacement. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to give James Osborne permission to go back to Fellenzer Engineering and have them revise their proposal to include the 50 elbows, rope gaskets and gasket compound removal. Fellenzer will have to subcontract with an asbestos abatement consultant and incorporate those specs into his contract documents. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


B.
Manganese Study

Councilman Piaquadio asked how much the building would cost to house the equipment needed to handle the manganese. His concern is that after the Town spends the money for all of the studies needed that will we not be able to afford to construct the building. 

Mr. Osborne said what needs to be taken into account is that the Delaware Aqueduct filtration study sized the plant under the assumption that Chadwick Lake was going be functioning year round, and this reduced the production capacity of the new filter plant. There are technologies out there that will treat the manganese and this study will identify the most cost effective way to treat the manganese. Mr. Osborne and James Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, went to Port Jervis to look at ozone generators which will take the manganese out of the lake. They cost $250,000.00 a piece and the Town will 
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need 3 of them. A building will also need to be constructed to house them and they require a great deal of electric to operate. 
Councilman Piaquadio said the manganese only causes a discoloration in the water and does not cause a health issue. 
Mr. Osborne said the manganese problem only exists from June to September. 

Councilman Woolsey asked what other alternatives are available to the Town.

Mr. Osborne said the Town talked about connecting to the New Windsor or the City of Newburgh water supply, digging wells, or connecting to the Catskills. The problem with going through another water source is the cost. It would run $1,000.00 per million gallons to buy the water and then it has to be treated. The advantage to Chadwick Lake, even though it has a manganese problem, is the water is free water. He said three studies have been done for the manganese problem, the first was co-funded by NYSERTA and was for the solar mixers, the second was for relocating the intake valve and the third was a study for chlorine dioxide. All of these studies have added to the Town’s knowledge of what the problem is, but we still have not reached a solution. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Mr. Osborne to solicit another proposal as quickly as possible and present the findings to the Board. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
C.
(add on) Discussion of Undertaking in Connection with Highway Work Permits issued by New York State Department of Transportation
Mr. Osborne said when the Town takes out a highway use permit with the NYSDOT, they will waive the permit fee because the Town is a municipality. The inspection services that are required to close the work permit out are not waived. There are two ways they can be paid for, the first is to post a cash deposit with the DOT to cover the inspection services. When the job is complete, whatever money is left will be returned. The second option, which is only extended to municipalities, is a promise is made to pay the DOT. When this method is used they do not require the cash be deposited with them immediately. Mr. Osborne asked the Board to authorize Mark Taylor to prepare a Resolution for the meeting of May 19th so the Town can proceed with this highway work permit. 
Councilman Woolsey asked why this permit is needed.

Mr. Osborne said the Town is relocating a water main in Route 9W. The work permit is needed to do the soil borings and test the soils. Another work permit will be needed to do the relocation work in Route 9W.

Mark Taylor asked Mr. Osborne how much the inspection fee was and could the Town post the fee. 

Mr. Osborne said the funds are available but accounting needs a claimant signature on the voucher. He did go to the DOT and asked if they have anyone who was authorized to sign vouchers so he could have accounting cut a check. They said there was no one at the local level authorized to sign the vouchers. Mr. Osborne said Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, and he both agree there needs to be another method for payment besides a voucher for agencies that are not local or other governmental agencies.
Supervisor Booth is going to discuss with Mrs. Calarco how the Town should proceed, and put this on the agenda for May 19th. 
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12.
(add on) CENTRAL HUDSON: Discussion of Proposed Rate Increase

Councilwoman Greene asked if the Board would be interested in doing a Resolution, on behalf of the taxpayers, objecting to any current increases. She said residents have come to her saying their usage has gone down yet the amount of their Central Hudson bill has gone up. It is her understanding that Central Hudson has just asked for another 11% increase. 

All of the Board members were in favor of this Resolution and Mr. Taylor said he would have a Resolution prepared for the May 19th Board Meeting.

13.
(add on) COMPUTERS:


A.
Purchase of Overhead Projector

Councilman Piaquadio said in the past the Town has rented an overhead projector that connects to a computer, for their presentations. It is his opinion that it would be more cost effective if the Town purchased a projector instead of renting one. On June 22 the New York State Liquor Authority is giving a Power Point presentation at Town Hall which will require an overhead projector.  He asked that the Town purchase a projector for this meeting. Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the projector would become part of the Supervisor’s and Board’s inventory. There would be a sign out sheet in the Supervisor’s Office to track what department was using the projector. 
All Board Members agreed that this was a good idea.

Councilman Piaquadio said that this presentation is already on the Town’s Web Site for the public to view. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to withdraw $525.00 from the Computer Reserve Fund for the purchase of an overhead projector from Dell Computers. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase the Dell overhead projector at a cost not to exceed $525.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 


B.
Purchase of Anti-Virus Program

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to withdraw up to $250.00 from the Computer Reserve Fund to purchase or renew the anti-virus software. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase the anti-virus software at a cost not to exceed $250.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 
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14.
(former 12) MOTION TO GO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION:

MOTION was made at 9:24 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene, to go into Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 


As announced previously, the purpose of the executive session was to discuss the 


following items:


A.
Water Distribution Personnel


B.
Water Supply Personnel

MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to come out of Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 


Supervisor Booth announced that no official action was taken during the Executive 


Session, and none is anticipated now.

15.
(former 13)ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 10:06 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was  seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent. 


Meeting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.






Respectfully submitted,

___________________________      _______________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk
Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

